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Mayor Jack Hoffman called the special City Council meeting to order at 6:35 p.m. on April 
27, 2010, in the City Council Chambers, 380 A Avenue.   

Present: Mayor Hoffman, Councilors Johnson, Olson, Moncrieff, Tierney, and Jordan.  
Councilor Hennagin was excused. 

Staff Present: David Powell, City Attorney; Robyn Christie, City Recorder; Sidaro Sin, 
Senior Planner; Denny Egner, Asst Planning Director; 

CCI Present: Lynne Paretchen, Adrianne Brockman, Jon Gustafson, Philip Stewart 
(Chair), Russell Jones.  Julia Glisson was excused 

  

3. STUDY SESSION 

3.1 Annual meeting of the City Council and the Commission for Citizen Involvement  

Mayor Hoffman referenced the April 20, 2010, memo that the City received from Richard 
Whitman, DLD Director, notifying Lake Oswego that DLCD approved its periodic review work plan, 
and setting a deadline date of April 20, 2013, for submission of the review to Metro and DLCD.  He 
noted that Lake Oswego’s last major Comprehensive Plan update had been in 1994.  He explained 
that the community would drive the work with the staff, the Council, and the Planning Commission 
supporting the work, rather like a ‘three-legged stool.’ 

Mr. Sin indicated that staff wanted to obtain feedback from the Council regarding the tasks 
identified in the staff report (p.2), and feedback from both the Council and the Commission for 
Citizen Involvement (CCI) on what elements to include in the public engagement process.  He 
reviewed the proposed schedule (p.2) covering the four main topic areas of timeline, public 
involvement strategy, plan updates, and the speaker series. 

He spoke of staff’s intent to start an intensive education/outreach program in summer 2010, 
culminating in a large public meeting in the fall/winter to solicit public feedback on a unified vision 
statement (combined from existing vision statements).  Mayor Hoffman mentioned a meeting this 
Friday with consultant Todd Chase (FCS) who would present preliminary demographic information 
and prepare a report on Lake Oswego’s demographics within two months. 

Mr. Sin explained that the Council adoption of a unified vision would establish where the 
community wanted to go, and provide staff with a framework for identifying the different policy 
options and any changes in the Comprehensive Plan needed to achieve that vision.  He mentioned 
the intent this time round to include an action plan to implement the identified action items. 

He reported that, by the end of June, staff hoped to get back consolidated feedback from the 
Boards and Commission on the 2000/2001 Council vision (with its updates) that staff sent to each 
group. 

He asked for input on the staff proposal for the composition of the Citizen Steering Committee 
(p.2).  He described the three at-large positions as representing any of the various interest groups 
in the community, such as economic development, religious, or youth.  He explained that staff 
hoped to engage those not typically participating in the land use process.  He noted the speaker 
series and the proposal to use the Natural Step sustainability principles in guide the update 
process (p.2). 
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He mentioned that staff was currently considering hiring consultants to work on an on call basis to 
fill in the gaps on the public engagement process where staff needed help, rather than the 
consultants conducting the process. 

Mayor Hoffman spoke to the Council and the Planning Commission working on this process on a 
monthly basis, including several additional joint meetings.  He described the speaker series 
(scheduled during a Council study session) as a small community gathering for those in the 
community interested in the topics and speakers.  He indicated that they were thinking of speakers 
who would provide a policy framework from a different perspective.  He mentioned that public 
involvement meant neighborhood involvement.   

Councilor Hennagin asked for clarification on how the initial set up for the Comprehensive Plan 
review would occur.  Mayor Hoffman explained that the Council would select the Steering 
Committee members as soon as possible, as staff, although it has done a great deal of preparatory 
work in the last 18 months, wanted to get moving on the work plan immediately.  He reiterated the 
intent of using a broad-based community approach to include input from community organizations. 

Councilor Jordan observed that the staff invitations in the last couple of weeks to the Boards and 
Commissions to review the vision statement and provide feedback would likely produce many 
people interested in participating in the update.  She commented that revisiting the 2000/2001 
Council vision statement (p.43), which this Council has not discussed in depth, was a good starting 
place. 

Mr. Sin indicated to Chair Stewart that staff was looking at 11 to 14 members on the Steering 
Committee with the intent of keeping it to a manageable size. 

Councilor Tierney indicated that he liked the concept for doing periodic review, as well as the 
State format.  He asked staff to take the State format and add to it the additional tasks listed on the 
work plan submitted to the Council (Task 6).  Mr. Sin mentioned that only the five task items 
submitted to DLCD in the work program were subject to the three-year time limit.  He commented 
that, even though the additional nine chapter items were not subject to that deadline, staff intended 
to finish all tasks at the same time as much as possible. 

Councilor Tierney asked staff to identify which items in the work program that the consultants 
would work on, in order to give Council a sense of the resources involved.  He described the public 
engagement component as a huge challenge in making it dynamic and finding those members of a 
37,000 population who were interested in a vision and understood how it related to what would 
happen on the street in the next five years.  He commented that he expected to see positive, 
interesting, and creative elements, including things taken from communities who already went 
through a successful process. 

Councilor Olson acknowledged the great job that staff was doing in engaging the Boards and 
Commissions and obtaining their input.  She wondered whether they should include some 
neighborhood people on the Steering Committee, as Lake Oswego was a community of 
neighborhoods and there were no neighborhood people on the Committee. 

Mayor Hoffman mentioned his expectation that one of the three at-large positions would have a 
neighborhood focus and perspective.  He commented that he liked using the Boards and 
Commissions because, while they each had a focus on their own specialty area, this Committee 
would force them to look beyond their own particular interest area in considering other areas as 
part of a ‘comprehensive’ look.   

Mr. Sin mentioned that staff struggled with how to get a neighborhood representative who would 
represent the city neighborhoods overall, as opposed to their own local neighborhood.  Councilor 
Jordan pointed out that there would be many other opportunities outside the Steering Committee 
for neighborhoods to comment on the Comprehensive Plan and the vision. 
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Mayor Hoffman observed that if the Council heard input solely from the Steering Committee, then 
it has failed.  He agreed with Councilor Tierney that the City had to go out to the various 
community interest organizations and demographic sectors and solicit input. 

Councilor Johnson commented that the challenge was not only getting as many people as 
possible involved, but also doing it effectively and efficiently within the short timeline.  She 
described the challenge facing the Steering Committee as, not only evaluating issues that came 
up, but also funneling all the different input from people.  She argued that it would be very 
important to involve as many people as possible, especially the neighborhood chairs who could get 
the word out quickly. 

Mr. Sin indicated to Chair Stewart that there likely would be opportunities during the process to 
spin off smaller task forces to deal with specific topics.  Mayor Hoffman agreed that that was an 
opportunity to reach out to even more citizens who had specific interests, such as 
affordable/sustainable housing or bike/pathway advocates. 

Mr. Sin indicated to Councilor Hennagin that the Steering Committee would meet at least once a 
month, and possibly every other week as they got the process going. 

Mr. Sin indicated to Councilor Tierney that, since the Budget Committee and the Community 
Forestry Commission met only on an occasional basis, staff was not considering them for inclusion 
on the Steering Committee. 

Councilor Jordan suggested publishing the vision statement next month in the Review and asking 
the citizens to send feedback and suggestions, even if the statement was already on the City 
website.  She described it as a good way of letting people know that this was happening and that 
they should watch for committee meetings that they could attend.  Mr. Sin indicated to 
Commissioner Paretchen that staff could frame the question and provide background on the 
vision statement and examples on how other communities have used vision statements. 

Mayor Hoffman asked for feedback on the nine-year old vision statement on p. 43.  He noted that 
every Council (up to 2008) did update it somewhat.  Councilor Tierney mentioned the Council 
aspirations sent to Metro. 

Commissioner Brockman suggested turning the vision statement into questions with a request 
for feedback and mailing it to Lake Oswego citizens, using the water utility mailing list for 
addresses.  She recalled getting a 6% return on a newsletter Multnomah County once sent out.  
Councilor Jordan suggested sending it out with the water bill. 

Councilor Tierney asked why the vision statement spoke of developing Stafford when the 
Comprehensive Plan said not to develop it at all. 

Commissioner Brockman faulted the vision statement as one-dimensional.  She described it as a 
good beginning, which the City could expand to discuss the community in a three-dimensional 
framework.  She spoke of discussing issues such as building height and the nature of things in the 
core area. 

Mayor Hoffman indicated to Councilor Olson that, as he recalled, ‘water transportation’ under 
Transportation Options referred to water taxis in the context of Foothills.   

Mr. Sin indicated to Commissioner Paretchen that staff hoped to keep the vision statement to 
one page.  Mr. Egner used the phrase ‘like layers of an onion.’  Councilor Jordan commented 
that she found the ‘layers’ concept interesting because an issue that she had with the vision 
statement when she first saw it was that a list format gave the impression that the items were listed 
in priority order, which she did not think was the case.  She spoke in support of finding a way to 
format the vision, using the three-dimensional concept mentioned by Commissioner Brockman. 

Mayor Hoffman asked if any of the seven bolded topics should not be included or if something 
was missing.   
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Councilor Moncrieff asked how the Council would use the vision statement as a tool.  She 
commented that she saw a list of things as echoing the Comprehensive Plan, and therefore, 
redundant.  Mr. Sin described the vision as a guiding document that would help shape decisions 
and inform the discussion.  He indicated that staff would refer back to it in evaluating different 
policies, goals, and options as part of the process of reaching the preferred alternative for any 
particular goal or policy. 

Councilor Moncrieff commented that she thought that the Comprehensive Plan was what shaped 
policy.  Mr. Sin acknowledged that that was so, but indicated that the vision statement also helped 
shape policy.  He described the vision statement as the broader document just above the 
Comprehensive Plan.  The 20 plus year vision for the community described the different elements 
of the Comprehensive Plan, while the Comprehensive Plan delved into the specifics of those 
elements. 

Commissioner Jones suggested that the bolded statement speaking of the full service downtown 
located in the center of the city should also emphasize Lake Grove.  He indicated to Mayor 
Hoffman that making ‘center’ plural would be sufficient to draw attention to the fact the Lake 
Oswego had two downtowns, one on the Westside and one on the Eastside.   

Councilor Jordan recalled that the Council had struggled with this paragraph.  She commented 
that Lake Oswego now had a new vision of economic development, as development was occurring 
in more places in the community than the downtown.  She emphasized the need to look more 
holistically at the business opportunities and various centers of activity. 

Commissioner Gustafson commented that the first paragraph summed up all that followed, 
effectively creating a short, powerful, and encompassing vision statement.  He argued for this 
paragraph serving as the main focus and standing alone.  They could put any expanded details on 
the reverse side of the page, and thus avoid the ‘list’ perception.  

Mayor Hoffman pointed out that place making was one of the numerous functions of a downtown.  
He cited the town plaza in small European cities as identifying the downtown.  He commented that 
Millennium Plaza did the same thing for Lake Oswego in serving as the heart of the community. 

Commissioner Jones commented that Lake Grove and Kruse Way together constituted the West 
End and would develop in conjunction.  He reiterated that they should emphasize both the 
Eastside and the Westside. 

Councilor Johnson spoke in support of Commissioner Gustafson’s idea of a strong general vision 
statement accompanied by a second tier vision with more specifics.  She suggested connecting the 
vision statement with the quality of life indicators as a way to create a stronger model than a vision 
statement developed by a group. 

Councilor Olson suggested seeing what parts of the Council’s aspirations statement (sent to 
Metro) they might want to integrate into this vision, as it was a more recent Council vision. 

Councilor Tierney pointed out that city vision statements tended to use the same words and were 
therefore applicable to every city and town in the U.S.  He reiterated that the challenge was how to 
engage the community around something more specific to Lake Oswego that looked at the realities 
and tradeoffs relating to this community.  He commented that he found it appropriate to start off 
with a unified vision statement that was subject to modification during the process.  He argued that 
it was something more than the simple, straightforward summary referenced by Commissioner 
Gustafson, and should include the multi-dimensions mentioned by Commissioner Brockman. 

He asked whether they should be developing things for the next 20 years to address the baby 
boomers or a more diverse demographic.  He argued that people would respond more 
passionately to something to specific than they would to nice general words, such as ‘we want 
diverse family friendly neighborhoods with attainable housing.’ 

Commissioner Gustafson commented that the point of involving the Boards and Commissions 
and the neighborhood chairs was to get a reaction from their perspective of what needed to 
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happen in order to reach the vision as presented to them in a short and sweet vision statement.  
He described the vision statement as a starting point for discussion of the various items that stood 
out as priorities to different individuals. 

Councilor Moncrieff concurred that the community needed to come together to decide what it 
wanted Lake Oswego to be in the future.  She commented that the statements in the vision 
statement could provide a robust community discussion regarding the direction for the community 
and how to get where the community wanted to go. 

Commissioner Brockman mentioned her long-held opinion that the weakness of the statewide 
planning goals was that they did not consider three-dimensional relationships or the aesthetics and 
quality of the urban environment.  She argued that one portion of the vision statement should 
visualize how they wanted to community to look and the buildings to interrelate.  She noted that the 
statement did not mention Mt. Hood, which she viewed as a tremendous asset to the community.  
She commented that a great community had a soul, and they should be thinking about what would 
giver their community a soul.  Mayor Hoffman suggested that a great community had great social 
capital, which was the same thing as a soul, or the inter-network of the community. 

Commissioner Paretchen agreed with using the first paragraph to state the general values but 
without general platitudes and generic phrases.  She held that lists could be clear and used to 
identify the specifics of the city’s soul, which were those elements valued by the residents that 
made Lake Oswego a unique community.  They could also use a list to describe how they could 
build on those elements and add to them in the future. 

Councilor Jordan suggested asking that question first:  what was the essence of Lake Oswego 
that made it Lake Oswego?  From there they could build their vision of how to maintain and 
improve the community. 

Councilor Jordan indicated to Commissioner Jones that ‘Community Center’ in the paragraph 
on recreational and cultural opportunities (p.43) – at the time the vision statement was written – did 
refer to a specific building, as opposed to downtown centers. 

Councilor Olson concurred with Councilor Tierney that the vision statement had too much 
specificity.  Mayor Hoffman read the vision statement of the Coca-Cola Company as an example 
of a vision statement.  He agreed that most city vision statements echoed each other.  He 
mentioned wondering sometimes whether a vision statement was even necessary. 

Councilor Tierney commented that, while staff would be deeply involved in this challenging work, 
it would be successful only if it were a community effort.  He mentioned the two paths that they 
could take with respect to the periodic review:  periodic review light and periodic review in depth.  
He recalled hearing comments from people who were knowledgeable that Lake Oswego had a 
very good Comprehensive Plan, which required only a little tweaking and then they could move on.  
He held that the more challenging path of engaging the community was the right way to go. 

Mayor Hoffman commented that staff would be looking to groups for ideas for dynamic public 
engagement and thinking outside the box. 

Councilor Jordan pointed out that the Council crafted this vision statement around the things that 
were happening in 2000 and 2001.  She described it, not as a vision for 25 years from now, but 
more as what that Council hoped to accomplish in its term of office.  She suggested that this 
Council had a blank slate of paper. 

Commissioner Brockman suggested that a mailer should have not only the vision statement but 
also the process, how people could get involved, and staff contact information.  She spoke of the 
Planning Commission dedicating some nights to hearing people’s views and putting them on the 
record.  She mentioned using cable access TV to announce public involvement opportunities.  
Mayor Hoffman indicated that he liked the idea of the Planning Commission hearing public input 
on this because some people might feel more comfortable talking before the Commission than 
before the Council.   
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Commissioner Paretchen encouraged expanding the Steering Committee to include a 
neighborhood representative from each end of the city.  She suggested creating a smaller 
Executive Committee within the larger Steering Committee to make the executive decisions, as it 
was difficult to get 15 people to agree on when to meet. 

Commissioner Brockman expressed her hope that the Steering Committee would record the 
information that it heard and pass it on to the Planning Commission and the City Council, as 
opposed to filtering things out.  She held that, in order for the City to have a successful process, 
the citizens needed to see that what they said was communicated to the decision makers. 

Councilor Moncrieff commented that the Mayor’s Round Tables have been a good place to hear 
from citizens who normally did not come to the Council meetings. 

Mayor Hoffman asked for any ideas on how to make things comfortable for those normally 
uncomfortable coming to City Hall.  Councilor Olson mentioned the schools and the PTOs as a 
way to engage the families, as parents with school age children did not have time to testify before 
the City Council.  She agreed with the Council members making themselves physically available 
away from City Hall. 

Councilor Tierney suggested having the School Board appoint a member of the Steering 
Committee.  Commissioner Gustafson suggested using the old-fashioned comment card to allow 
those who did not want to testify to submit their comments.  Councilor Jordan spoke of placing 
comment card boxes at the library and City Hall. 

Councilor Tierney commented that, in other surveys, the two elements that people cited as 
reasons for moving to Lake Oswego were the lake and the schools, neither of which the vision 
statement mentioned.  Councilor Johnson noted that the quality of life indicators included the 
schools.  Councilor Olson referenced the sentence in the statement that spoke of visual access to 
the lake. 

Councilor Jordan suggested balancing the neighborhood representatives with one from an older, 
established neighborhood (such as Old Town or First Addition) and one from a newer 
neighborhood (such as Westlake or Palisades). 

Councilor Moncrieff suggested utilizing the format used at the Strategic Business Alliance 
workshops, which allowed each of the 42 participants to have a say in the final outcome.  She 
spoke of setting up some opportunities where a representative from each of the 22 neighborhood 
associations and one from each of the Boards and Commissions met to provide input on each of 
the Comprehensive Plan chapters.  Mayor Hoffman mentioned discussions about holding some 
big group, small group community forums in September.  He spoke of making sure that they had a 
representative sample of the 37,000 city residents.   

Mayor Hoffman asked for any thoughts about the process for working towards a vision statement.  
Councilor Jordan asked whether it would be possible to reach some level of unanimity on the 
Council about a draft in time to put it out for community comment at the June Coming Together.  
Mr. Sin mentioned June or July as a fast but realistic timeline that allowed quality work. 

Councilor Jordan recalled a Council discussion that, once Council adopted the plan, the CCI 
should continue to keep up the community engagement and check in every year on how well the 
Council was doing in implementing the vision direction.  She commented that they did not want to 
find out 15 years down the road that the Council went off in a different direction. 

Mayor Hoffman suggested that the Council and the Commission take a tour of Lake Oswego and 
look at it with 2030 eyes. 

 Council Reminders 

Mayor Hoffman discussed the two upcoming tours of the Council, the streetcar alignment tour and 
the housing options tour.  He explained that, in order for the tours not to constitute a public meeting 
under the public meetings law, the Council could not engage in debate or discussion of policy.  
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Council members could ask questions to clarify what they were seeing, but these were fact-
gathering tours.  He mentioned that there would be a designated photographer to take pictures of 
the buildings or elements that the Council viewed. 

Mr. Powell confirmed that these were on site inspections of a program project, and not public 
meetings.  The Council members should hold all discussion for the Council Chambers.  He 
explained that the Attorney General’s interpretation was that deliberations towards a decision 
including receiving information in anticipation of a decision, but there was an exception for on site 
inspections. 

He mentioned that staff has invited the media on the tour, which, while not strictly necessary under 
the law, was a good idea because it helped insure that there was nothing secretive about the tours. 

Mayor Hoffman reminded the Council that any e-mails discussing Council issues were public 
records, even if sent from a private computer. 

Mayor Hoffman indicated to Councilor Olson that the Council would not go on the actual 
proposed alignment of the streetcar where it left the current tracks to go out onto Macadam.  
However, since that alignment was only a block away, the Council would be able to see it.  He 
mentioned that they would look at the locations requiring one track or allowing two tracks, and the 
proximity of houses in Dunthorpe and John’s Landing to the tracks. 

Mayor Hoffman confirmed to Mr. Sin that the Council gave direction to him to move forward with 
the tasks as described in the staff report.  He spoke of scheduling another joint meeting in July or 
August. 

4.  ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor Hoffman adjourned the meeting at 7:54 p.m. 

 

 Respectfully submitted, 

 

 Robyn Christie       /s/ 

 Robyn Christie 
 City Recorder 

APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL:
ON May 18, 2010 
 
Jack D. Hoffman        /s/ 
Jack D. Hoffman, Mayor 


